MINUTES OF BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
WORK SESSION AND REGULAR MEETING

DECEMBER 21, 2011
The Work Session of the Board of Commissioners of the Borough of West Cape May was called to order by Mayor Kaithern at 1:00 PM.  The Open Public Meetings Statement was read by Mayor Kaithern who then led those present in the flag salute.  Mayor Pamela Kaithern, Deputy Mayor Peter Burke, and Commissioner Ramsey Geyer answered roll call.  Also in attendance:  Borough Clerk Elaine Wallace, Deputy Clerk Dianne Rutherford, and Solicitor Frank Corrado.
WORK SESSION
OLD BUSINESS

Water System Study:  Nothing new at this time.
Taxicab Regulations:  Solicitor Corrado is still reviewing.

VFC Revised Membership Application:  Commissioner Geyer and Solicitor Corrado met with representatives of the Volunteer Fire Company to revise the application form.  All sides agreed to make changes necessary to protect the Borough and the VFC, which included driver’s abstracts, background checks, and the addition of required drug testing.  These expenses would be reimbursed by the Borough if the applicant passes and is granted membership.  The VFC membership committee will use a list of objective criteria when determining if an applicant is a suitable candidate.  The VFC preferred to leave in language about “good moral character”, wanting the applicant to acknowledge they are.  Solicitor Corrado felt was acceptable because the statement would be based on the objective criteria.  The Board was satisfied with the changes and added a resolution to the consent agenda to acknowledge receipt of the document.  
NEW BUSINESS:

Local Finance Board Complaints/Closed Session suggestions:  Solicitor Corrado explained correspondence was received from Mr. John Schmidt who has filed a complaint with the Local Finance Board against three West Cape May board members (2 Planning and 1 from HPC) who didn’t file the necessary financial disclosure form.  These individuals may be subject to fines from the Local Finance Board for not filing timely.  Mr. Schmidt also provided sample legislation stating a person could forfeit their job/position if they fail to file.  The Board considered the suggestions, but felt the law requires enforcement by the state, not the municipality.  If lack of filing were to become a problem, then the board might consider taking other action.  Solicitor Corrado would have to research legalities of the type of enforcement suggested prior to any action being taken.
Mr. Schmidt also sent a suggestion for revising the language for the resolution the Borough uses to authorize closed session.  Solicitor Corrado stated the Borough’s current form meets the legal requirements of the Open Public Meetings Act and does not need to be changed unless the Board wished to do so.  The only differences seemed to be the addition of time estimates on meeting length and when the subject would be made public.  The Board felt in most cases an estimate could not be made with any accuracy, and could be seen as misleading.  The Borough Clerk and Solicitor periodically review the closed session minutes for release, unless a specific request is received as was the case with Mr. Schmidt.
Property Demolition:  Commissioner Geyer asked Solicitor Corrado to review the Borough’s property demolition process because of numerous complaints about a property on Atlantic Avenue.  Mr. Corrado will review the Borough’s code for compliance with current state statute.  The Borough would have to follow a specified schedule of noticing and the Construction Official would need to handle it.
REVIEW OF REGULAR MEETING:  Mayor Kaithern reviewed the Consent Agenda and Non-Consent agenda items. 
The Work Session portion of the meeting was adjourned at 2:12 PM and the Regular Meeting convened at 2:14 PM.

CONSENT AGENDA:  On motion of Commissioner Geyer, seconded by Deputy Mayor Burke, the following Consent Agenda was unanimously approved on roll call vote with the provision that Commissioner Geyer abstained on the approval of minutes.
Minutes: 
December 14, 2011 Work Session and Regular Meeting



December 14, 2011 Closed Session

Ordinances for Introduction and Publication: 
469-11
An Ordinance Amending the Regulations Governing Liquor Licenses in West Cape May

Second Reading and Public hearing January 4, 2012 at 7:00 p.m.
Resolutions:

162-11
Refund Overpayment of Real Estate Taxes Paid for Block 48, Lot 1.02
163-11
Setting Dates of Events for Wilbraham Park 2012

164-11
Accepting Highest Bid for Plenary Retail Distribution License
165-11
Bill Payment
166-11
Acknowledging the Revised Application Form for Membership to the West Cape May Volunteer Fire Company
NON-CONSENT AGENDA
ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING AND PUBLIC HEARING:
468-11
Adopting the West Cape May Historic District Map
Municipal Clerk Wallace received correspondence stating the Planning Board found the ordinance to be consistent with the master plan.  Deputy Mayor Burke made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Geyer, to open the public hearing on the above ordinance.  When no one from the public wished to speak, Deputy Mayor Burke made a motion to close the public hearing and adopt Ordinance 468-11.  Commissioner Geyer seconded the motion which was carried unanimously on roll call vote.

COMMISSIONER REPORTS

Commissioner Geyer wished everyone a safe and happy holiday season.  He also announced he had discussed the possibility of traffic cameras to control speeding in the Borough but was advised that NJ has not approved traffic cameras for that purpose.  Lastly, he thanked the Volunteer Fire Company and Frank Corrado for their work on the revised application.

Deputy Mayor Burke announced that the tree planting on Broadway has been completed and almost everyone property ahs a tree in front of it.  Second, he retired everyone of the blood drive on February 1st from noon until 6 pm.

Mayor Kaithern had no report but wished everyone a wonderful and safe holiday season.
PUBLIC PORTION:
Peter McDonough, 135 Third Avenue, asked the Borough to consider providing a state of the borough report.  He was pleased with the outcome of the fire application and was glad that drug testing is required.  Lastly, he asked what would happen if a historic property was found to be a danger, but the Borough didn’t want it demolished because of it’s historical significance.  Solicitor Corrado explained the statute doesn’t just provide for demolition, but pertains to repairs also.

Mike Bean, 400 Fow Avenue, asked what provision from the previous liquor license ordinance was not approved by the State.  Solicitor Corrado explained the Borough was not permitted to fine or jail a licensee, only to revoke or suspend a license.  Mr. Bean wished everyone a Merry Christmas and Happy New Year.

When no one else wished to speak the meeting was adjourned at 2:21 PM on motion of Commissioner Geyer, seconded by Deputy Mayor Burke. 
Respectfully submitted,

Elaine L. Wallace, RMC

Borough Clerk
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